
DRAFT


MINUTES OF A MEETING OF NARBOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 2 SEPTEMBER 2019 IN ALL SAINTS CHURCH & THE CHURCH CENTRE BEGINNING AT 7.30pm
Due to the number of members of the public attending the first 4 Items were held in All Saints Church.
Present:


Mr J Collins


Chairman


Mr D Williams JP

Vice-Chairman


Ms J Bentley

Councillor


Mrs S Cox


Councillor


Mr S Davey


Councillor


Mrs R Green


Councillor


Mr P Wilkinson

Councillor & Breckland
Also In Attendance:


100 members of the Public


Mr D Burchell

Clerk to the Council
1. Apologies.  Apologies were accepted from Norfolk County Councillor Mr E Colman.
2. Minutes of Meeting Held on 5 August 2019.  It was proposed by Councillor Williams, seconded by Councillor Davey and unanimously resolved to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Monday 5 August 2019 which were signed as a true and accurate record of the meeting.

3. Declarations of Other Registrable Interests.  The following Declarations of Other Registrable Interests were made under the Breckland Code of Conduct:

a. Councillor Wilkinson – Items 13a to 13i.

b. Councillor Williams Item 6.
c. Councillor Collins – Item 6.

Standing Orders were Suspended at 7.32 pm

Public Participation


Planning Application 3PL/2019/0831/F – Land Off Meadow Road


The Chairman stated that councillors were aware of the objections (some 
53 in number) submitted to Breckland  Council and explained that the 
Public Participation is an opportunity for the applicant and the objectors to 
state their positions publicly prior to the Council addressing the item in full 
council later in the meeting.


The applicant advised that as a travelling fairground operator he has 
identified the need to settle with his family and has chosen Narborough so 
that his children can attend Narborough Primary School and because of 
the rural location of the village.


He understood the concerns expressed by some residents concerning the 
‘unsuitability’ of Meadow Road and Denny’s Walk for use by large vehicles 
with possible conflict with the elderly and dog walkers, but assured the 
meeting that use by the large vehicles would be infrequent and that he 
would choose ‘appropriate’ times to transit along these roads with his 
fairground equipment.


A spokesperson for the residents summed up the objections to the 
application that have been submitted to Breckland Council:



Residents believe that the proposed development would have an 


unacceptable impact on the local countryside.



It is outside the village development envelope at the end of a very 


narrow road which is frequently used by dog walkers and the 


elderly.



Previous applications of a similar nature for developments along 


Meadow Road have been rejected because of concerns centred on 

the narrow nature of Meadow Road which has no footway or 



public lighting.



The increase in the number of vehicles, especially the larger ones, 


would 
mitigate the recent introduction of traffic calming measures 


along Denny’s Walk (20 mph speed limit and speed humps).



The proposed development is not in keeping with surrounding 


property.

Councillor Williams expressed concern regarding the location of the site 
 
the village envelope and the possibility of ‘ribboning’ if permission is 
granted.


Councillor Wilkinson explained that there had been a site meeting and that  
the planning officer can now either refuse the application, in which case 
the application will be terminated, or recommend approval, in which case 
the application will go before the planning committee.


Some concerns were expressed regarding connection of the proposed 
dwelling to services ie water sewerage and electricity – the applicant 
addressed these concerns stating that facilities are already in place.


The Chairman closed this part of ‘Public Participation’ at 8.25pm and 
explained that the Council meeting would continue in the Church Centre 
where the Item would be addressed by the Council as Item 13h on the 
Agenda.

Public Participation Continued in the Church Centre at 8.34pm
Breckland Council 

Swaffham Parking  - 2 hour parking limit being enforced which has freed 
up 30% of available spaces.


Next Silver Social at a cost of £5.00 to be held in Necton.

County Council


Ministry of Defence have given NCC a silver award for its work in 
supporting members of the armed forces.


Cabinet is set to agree the details of an application for funding that aims to 
significantly reduce levels of single car occupancy in Norwich.


New E-service will give free access to digital newspapers and magazines 
launched in Norfolk libraries.


Forty libraries across the county now open for longer.

Member of the Public:


Overhanging tree/hedge at 28 Meadow Close has been trimmed back but 
is still restricting footway.


Hedge outside 1 Marham Cottages still restricting footway – Clerk 
apologised explaining that he has not yet written to occupant requesting 
the hedge be trimmed back.

Skippers Meadow buffer zone


Mr C Walker explained that he has objected to the proposal to reduce the 
buffer zone at 22 Sandy Road and asked that the Council continue to 

support him in his continued ‘battle’ with Persimmon Homes, Capita, and 
Breckland Council.

Councillor Williams asked that the minutes record the condolences of the Council to the Walker family following the recent passing of their son Daniel.

Standing Orders Reinstated at 8.41pm 
4. Chairman’s Announcements.  There were no Chairman’s Announcements.

5. Churchyard Trees:  
a. The Council considered 3 quotations for the tree works in Narborough Churchyards:

i. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd:

1. Year 1 Works - £810.00 ex VAT

2. Year 2 Works - £760.00 ex VAT

ii. Norfolk Trees:

1. Year 1 and Year 2 Works combined - £1,600.00 ex VAT

iii. Ravencroft Arboriculture Services:

1. Year 1 Works - £1,150.00 ex VAT

2. Year 2 Works - £950.00 ex VAT

b. It was proposed by Councillor Green, seconded by Councillor Davey and unanimously resolved to let the contract for the Narborough Churchyard tree works to CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd at a  cost of £810.00 ex VAT for the Year1 works and at a cost of £760.00 ex VAT for the Year 2 works.

c. The Clerk explained that once the faculty has been granted by the diocese he will authorise work to begin. In the meantime he will pass the quotations for the works in the Rectory Gardens to the incumbent to be forwarded to the diocese for submission and approval.

6. S106 Applications. It was noted that a decision is still awaited regarding the S106 applications from the Football Club, the Cricket Club, and Sport & Play For All.

7. Renewal of Contract For Churchyard Maintenance:

a. It was noted that:

i. The present 3 year contract is due to end in March 2020.

ii. The present contractor – CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd - has given good service.

iii. It would be preferable to let the contract as early as possible to enable setting of the 2020/21 budget before January 2020.

b. It was proposed by Councillor Williams, seconded by Councillor Green and unanimously resolved to request CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd to provide a quotation for a 3 year contract for Churchyard Maintenance.

8. Renewal of Contract for Public Lighting Maintenance:

a. It was noted that;

i. The present 3 year contract is due to end in March 2020.

ii. The present contractor -  Westcotec Ltd – have provided a good service.

iii. It would be preferable to let the contract as early as possible to enable setting of the 2020/21 budget before January 2020.

b. It was proposed by Councillor Williams, second by Councillor Green and unanimously resolved to request Westcotec Ltd to provide a quotation for a 3 year contract for the maintenance of the public lighting.

9. S106 – Skipper’s Meadow:

a. It was noted that:

i. Under the S106 rules Persimmon Homes has offered the Council the opportunity to accept responsibility for the maintenance of the public open spaces in the Skippers Meadow development subject to receipt of a one off payment of £24,684.00.

ii. After being advised of the possibility of this offer in 2017 the Council had resolved not to accept this offer.

b. It was proposed by Councillor Williams, seconded by Councillor Davey and unanimously resolved to reject the offer from Persimmon Homes under S106 to accept responsibility for the maintenance of the public spaces in the Skippers Meadow development subject to receipt of a one off payment of £24,684.00.

10. Unmetered Supplies:

a. It was noted that GASG has offered to investigate on behalf of the Council potential cost savings for the Council to unmetered electricity supplies.

b. After a brief discussion it was proposed by Councillor Williams, seconded by Councillor Wilkinson and unanimously resolved not to accept the offer from GASG to investigate cost savings in unmetered electricity supplies.

11. Public Lighting – Denny’s Walk Development:  
a. It was noted that the Clerk had advised Norfolk County Council that the public lighting in the area to be adopted in the Denny’s Walk development had been installed to the standard requested and that responsibility for the maintenance of the two lights concerned would be passed to the Parish Council once the road has been adopted. 

b. The Clerk will include the two new lights in the request for the renewal of the contract for public lighting maintenance.

12. Planning Applications:

a. 3PL/2017/0786/F – Willow Bank – Erection of 3 terraced houses. – Undecided.

b. 3PL/2017/0997/Var – Persimmon Homes – Undecided. 

c. 3PL/2017/1001/Var – Persimmon Homes – Undecided.

d. 3PL/2019/0217/F – Ash Tree Barns – use for corporate events and wedding receptions – Undecided.

e. 3PL/2019/0312/F – Land adjacent to cabin, Swaffham Road - erection of dwelling – Undecided. 
f. 3PL/2019/0882/F – 56 OVP – single storey extension front and rear – Permission granted    
g. 3Pl/2019/0904/Var – Persimmon Homes – variation on condition no 4 on 3PL/2105/0926/D to reduce buffer zone on rear of boundary of 22 Sandy Road – after a brief discussion it was unanimously resolve to object to the proposal.

h. 3Pl/2019/0831/F – Land Off Meadow Road – plot for travelling show people – storage, touring caravans, mobile home, general purpose storage building:

i. It was unanimously resolved to object to the application on the following grounds:

1. The proposed dwelling is outside the village development envelope.

2. Granting of permission is likely to encourage ribboning. 

3. The proposal would introduce a new development in an unsustainable location.

4. The proposal would result in an encroachment and unwarranted intrusion into the rural landscape.

5. The unclassified road serving the site is inadequate to serve the development.
6. Precedent for refusal has been set by failed application 3PL/2017/115/O for an adjacent site along Meadow Road.

i. 3PL/2019/0984/SU – Ash Tree Barns – diversion of overhead power lines – No objections.

13. Correspondence.  There was no correspondence to be brought before the Council.

14. Reports:

a. Swaffham SNAP.  Councillor Wilkinson reported that he had attended the Swaffham SNAP meeting the results of which have already been distributed to members.

15. Finance.  The following invoices were unanimously approved for payment:

a. D J Burchell – Clerk’s salary for August - £288.60.

b. HMRC – PAYE for August - £72.00.

16. Village Matters:

a. No 11 Westfields.  The occupant of 11 Westfields has requested that Highways be asked to investigate the possibility of levelling the footway outside the property where tree roots are lifting the surface.

b. Street Signs.  It was noted that the street signs for Swafham Road and Denny’s Walk are both in poor condition – Councillor Wilkinson confirmed that action has been taken to replace them both.

c. Narborough Hall. It was noted that the hedge and brambles bordering the Narborough Hall estate along Main Road are encroaching onto the footway.  The clerk will request that the area is trimmed back.
d. Road Chippings. It was noted that following the resurfacing of Main Road and Swaffham Road the footway associated footways are covered in loose chippings – the Clerk will request Highways and Breckland Council to take appropriate remedial action.

e. Westbound Bus Shelter. It was noted that the view from the ‘window’ in the westbound bus shelter is blocked by the Blackthorn hedge bordering the neighbouring property.  The Clerk will request the resident to trim back the hedge to allow an uninterrupted view from the ‘window’.

f. Speeding – Denny’s Walk.  It was noted that several residents have enquired as to whether the SAM 2 equipment can be deployed along Denny’s Walk to discourage speeding.  The Clerk explained that the only available location for the equipment is now taken up with the ‘wig-wag’ 20mph speed limit reminders. 

17. Next Meeting. It was noted that the next meeting will be on Monday 7 October 2019.  At the meeting the Council will continue to monitor the lack of progress regarding the several applications from Persimmon Homes for variations to the planning applications for the Skippers Meadow development.

The Meeting Closed at 9.25pm 
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